Academic Senate Executive Committee Minutes
Monday, August 17, 2015
(Approved)
Call to Order
Senate Chairperson Susan Kalter called the meeting to order.
Approval of Executive Committee Minutes of April 27, 2015
Motion XLVI-1: By Senator Hoelscher, seconded by Senator Crowley, to approve the Executive Committee Minutes of April 27, 2015.

Senator Daddario: What happened with the gun show?
Senator Kalter: We are meeting next Wednesday, Senator Huxford, Vice President Paterson, myself, one of the legal counsel reps, Rob Rhykerd and Ryan Powers. We will try to formulate policy language.

Senator Daddario: Along the lines of the politics and the safety issues?

Senator Kalter: Yes.

The motion to approve the minutes was unanimously approved.

Senator Kalter: I am going to go a little out of order as to what is on the agenda. We will skip the Oral Communications for now.

Distributed Communications:

From Susan Kalter, Senate Chairperson: Financial Exigency Definition

07.27.15.03
Timeline regarding recent Financial Exigency Proposals

07.27.15.02 
Summary of Important Points in the AAUP Report
07.27.15.01
Governing Documents of the Illinois State University Board of Trustees

07.27.15.04
3.3.10 Termination Notification of Faculty
07.27.15.05
4.1.9 Disestablishment of Academic Units

07.27.15.07
Financial Exigency Committee Blue Book Description
Senator Kalter: In September 2014, I consulted with President Dietz, Dan Rich, Alan Lessoff and Greg Alt and pretty much have consensus among those that we really don’t want to be changing the Board of Trustees document. What I am sending around is why we didn’t like those proposed changes and also three other documents that we can shore up.
Senator Daddario: I did not think the language in the BOT document was watertight. Within that language, there is some strange wiggle room. Now is the time to look at the board documents.

Senator Kalter: There is another document that I can send around about what people are saying at other universities. My opinion and their opinion should not be the last word. One possibility is to send it to Faculty Affairs because the proposal originally came out of that committee. 

Senator Lonbom: Why wouldn’t we send it there first, as opposed to the whole Senate?
Senator Kalter: We started with the assumption that it was going to go to the floor, but we needed to do more research. We did that. It is a big issue and it may be better to start out with a big group with lots of different eyes. Perhaps we should have a discussion with the full Senate and then send it to committee.
Senator Crowley: Then the committee would have a look at it and bring it back to the Senate. I like that. It helps guide the work of the committee.

President Dietz: I have an observation about morale depending on when you would do this. I am a little concerned about sending this out with all of this other rhetoric. If you send it out early in the semester, people will be focused on the fact that we don’t have an appropriation yet and we are going to close. If we get nothing, we could probably make it for a year.

Senator Daddario: Could you package that and say that we are going to do this responsibly.

President Dietz: The problem with that is that is an open forum and the press might be there. I am not going to say if we get nothing, we could make it for a year.

Senator Kalter: Delaying it…I think that Dan Rich is going to be on the Senate for another year and Alan Lessoff will be going on sabbatical this spring. I would like for them to be able to speak to this. I was thinking about the beginning or end of September and have the year to talk about it. There is no good time, but there is no better time than the present.
Senator Ellerton: This is something that should have happened years ago, so let’s talk about it.

Senator Kalter: I would like this to be on the Faculty Affairs radar screen prior to the third meeting.

President Dietz: The best context would be a best practices kind of model and not that the legislature hasn’t made a decision and I am going to lose my job.

Senator Kalter: If we were to look at the past five year audits, we are nowhere near that threshold of financial exigency. That is a message people should hear.

Senator Crowley: I think we are being too cautious about this. Let’s just put this out at a reasonable time.

Senator Kalter: Let’s put this on the agenda for the next meeting and figure out which of these documents we need and decide if we are ready to go on September 9th.

From Cynthia James, Academic Senate Office: Employee Assistance Policy

4/22/15 Senate Minutes Excerpt

5/18/15 Email Exchange
05.19.15.01
Policy Revision per Vice President Alt
(Dist. Administrative Affairs and Budget Committee)

Senator Kalter: A question about this came up because Vice President Alt said two different things about this at different times. So we are going to send the Employee Assistance Policy back to the committee just to figure out if it is saying what the committee wanted it to say.
Ms. James: We are sending it back because Alan Lessoff and Senator Alt stated that there should be some type of process before a referral to EAP. I asked Dr. Alt about it and he did say that the last sentence was contradictory. So I have stricken the “unless” part in the last sentence.
05.05.15.03
From Dane Ward/Library Council:  Bylaws of Milner Library Faculty Council – Revised (Dist. Rules Committee)

Senator Kalter: Dane Ward, Dean of Milner Library, wanted to find out if before the Senate approves the bylaws, can they switch from their old way of doing things to their new. The library is doing a major shared governance switch over, rather than just having the dean advised by the tenure/tenure-track faculty. I asked Dan Holland and Lane Crothers if they can do this. Let’s get some historical memory. Lane said make sure the ASPT is out of this, etc. I am wondering if it would be wise for me to meet with the Library Council to make sure that we can get the clearest document first and then send it to Rules Committee because there are a couple of things. Since this is a major structural shift, I was thinking of having the historical memory of what has happened in the last five years in the library and what has happened with the Senate. None of them are substantive. 

Senator Daddario: That would be helpful because then we won’t waste time.

Senator Kalter: If everyone is in agreement, it will come back in a couple of weeks; if not, then the meeting after that and then we can distribute it out to Rules.
Proposed Agenda for the Academic Senate on August 26, 2015: 
Academic Senate Meeting Agenda

Wednesday, August 26, 2015
7:00 P.M.

OLD MAIN ROOM, BONE STUDENT CENTER
Call to Order

Roll Call

Approval of Minutes of May 6, 2015
Chairperson's Remarks

Student Body President's Remarks

Budget Session (Dean Representative, Chair of Chairs Council)
Administrators' Remarks

· President Larry Dietz
· Provost Janet Krejci 
· Vice President of Student Affairs Brent Paterson 

· Vice President of Finance and Planning Greg Alt
New Computer System – Overview/Question and Answer Session
(Deb Smitley, Senior Associate VP for Planning and Finance, Mark Walbert, Associate VP for Academic Technology, Troy Johnson, Associate VP for Enrollment Management, Matt Helm, Associate VP for Administrative Technology)
Committee Reports – Report Elected Chairperson and Secretary:  

Academic Affairs Committee 
Administrative Affairs and Budget Committee 
Faculty Affairs Committee 
Planning and Finance Committee 
Rules Committee 
Information/Action Item:

Academic Progress Alert System – Revised (Jonathan Rosenthal, Associate Provost)
Information Items:

02.10.12.06
From 2014-15 Academic Affairs Committee: 4.1.3 Textbooks Policy –No Revisions

04.10.15.01
From 2014-15 Academic Affairs Committee:  4.1.17 Classroom Disruption Policy – Revised 

04.10.15.02
From 2014-15 Academic Affairs Committee:  9.6 Policy on Student Computer Ownership – No Revisions 

04.10.15.03
From 2014-15 Academic Affairs Committee: 2.1.19 Verification of Student Identity Policy – No Revisions 
04.10.15.04
From 2014-15 Academic Affairs Committee:  8.5.1 University Library Policy – Revised 

Advisory Item:

08.06.15.01-06
Academic Calendars and Documents (Sam Catanzaro, Assistant Vice President for Academic Administration)
Communications:
Honorary Degree Nominations Memo
Adjournment
Motion XLVI-2: By Senator Crowley, seconded by Senator Powers, to approve the Senate Agenda.

Senator Kalter: For the budget session, I have copy of the minutes where there was a major rescission. I think that it might be a good time to talk about what kinds of things we are running into and what things we are going to try to cut and what we are not and what has been good about this exercise. At that time, Lane Crothers asked all of the vice presidents to give their point of view about the budget. The deans’ representative and the Chair of the Chairs Council and the Student Body President said something. My suggestion is to have something like that just to inform.

President Dietz: Until we know the figure, all of the rest of this is simply speculation and when you operate in that realm, then everybody gets anxious. We can give some legislative updates relative to the MAP funding. Not all institutions have decided to internally fund that. We have decided to do that. We could give updates on the positions we filled. I review every request that comes for faculty hires. I don’t want to burden staff with the different scenarios because until we get a figure, all the rest of it is busy work.
Senator Kalter: I found that the budget session in 2003 educated the Senate about how budgets work, which often only happens in Planning and Finance. That is the most important thing—what are the percentages and what are we finding as best scenarios to keep ourselves academically strong. 
President Dietz: Perhaps we could do the broad brush and the Color of Money presentation.  Then just do a Q & A.

Senator Kalter: That’s actually what they did. They had all of the VPs, the Deans Council and the Chairs Council and just asked a lot of questions. 
Senator Powers: I agree with President Dietz’ remarks. I think a budget session would be more beneficial once we actually get a number from the state. Instead, we can do the Color of Money so that they know how the budget works and be prepared to ask good questions once we do get a number.

Senator Ellerton: Give the Color of Money presentation and foreshadow that there will be another session once we get an exact figure. We are not going to speculate now.

Senator Kalter: That sounds great. In some ways we can interweave this into the administrators’ remarks. Hold the non-budget items for later and have deans and chairs say something there. The other thing I would like to add concerns the progress alerts because academic progress alerts have to change because of the new system. Jonathan Rosenthal talked to me about this. It looked like a positive change. We have sent that to Academic Affairs Committee already. Usually, the academic progress alerts come out the fifth week. If we don’t put this on this agenda, we will be delaying their process or approving something after it already happened. Although I hate information/action items, we should put this on the agenda and move it to action and vote on it on 8/26 or vote on it on the 9th. The 9th is the fourth week of classes and they are trying to roll it out for the fifth week.
We also got from Judy Keenan something about the Honorary Degree Program. People are being asked to nominate people for the honorary degree. They have a deadline of September 15th, so I am going to ask that we add that as an advisory item.

Senator Daddario: Is it possible to get updated about all of the computer issues. There are so many problems and it affects so many different systems. Could somebody talk about that to us?

Senator Ellerton: I would like to see a regular update about some of the problems and what is being done about them.

Senator Daddario: It’s causing major problems for recruitment in CFA.

Senator Crowley: Who would be the person to call on?

Provost Krejci:  The LEAP…we do weekly updates on this and it is so evolving and organic and those of us who have been through these conversions know that glitches occur. Financial Aid, Admissions, AT, the amount of work, they have just been working, they have kept their attitude. So we have updates often. Mark Walbert has been the chair of the steering committee along with Deb Smitley. I find that Troy Johnson understands enough of the technical and what we can do to fix it.

Senator Kalter: I wonder if this would be most beneficial if we did this during administrators’ remarks, but have Mark and Troy and I don’t know if Matt Helm or Deb would be better.

Provost Krejci:  Matt is really the mastermind of this system. Troy and Mark are the receivers of the applications to make it work.

Senator Kalter: Would it be possible to have them come to the meeting on the 26th?
Provost Krejci: We can talk to them and see.

President Dietz: This effort was understaffed, underfunded from the beginning. The other challenge is that these people get hired away from us all of the time.

Senator Ellerton: I think what would alleviate a lot of angst if there was a way that people can input their particular problem…somewhere on the website.
The motion to approve the agenda as amended was unanimously approved.

Oral Communications: 

Surveillance Equipment Use Notification (President Dietz)

President Dietz: This is cameras in different locations; mainly it’s around safety issues. We had camera use a couple of years ago when there were some bomb threats. Any time there is a camera request, I have to approve it. It goes through an internal process and I report on this once a year.
Ms. James: Only the president and the Senate Chair know where they are at.

Senator Kalter: It used to be that the entire Executive Committee would get the report. Over the years, it has closed down to just the two people.
HB3428

Senator Kalter: This item is not on the agenda, but I am fuming about it. The legislature has decided that it knows how to figure out academic affairs and it is going to force us to accept AP credit if a student scores a 3 or above regardless of whether the faculty in that area think that a 3 is the equivalent of passing the course. In the catalog, on page 52, there is a list of AP scores and what you can test out of with an AP. There are many departments that do not accept a 3. My question is do we want to do a Sense of the Senate because this is an academic freedom issue. Colleges and universities should be able to set their own standards for their courses.

Senator Powers: I am 100% for having a Sense of the Senate Resolution.
Senator Kalter:  Some of these courses are prerequisites for other courses. If they think that this will save tuition money, it won’t because students are going to fail the subsequent courses and will to have to take courses over.

Provost Krejci: We have to give them some kind of credit, but we can say that we will give you credit, but it doesn’t count as our prerequisite. There are going to be distortions of what parents think will happen with this.

President Dietz: This is also cloaked in verbiage that this will help retain students in Illinois. This might be something that you might want to talk about with your Academic Senate Chair counterparts in the state.

Senator Kalter: That is probably a good idea. Do we have anyone who wants to write the SOS?  Let’s defer that conversation.
Adjournment

Motion XLVI-3: By Senator Hoelscher, seconded by Senator Johnson, to adjourn. The motion was unanimously approved.
ASPT Discussion:

07.30.15.02 
From Sam Catanzaro, Provost’s Office/URC: ASPT Proposed Revisions

07.30.15.03 
From Sam Catanzaro, Provost’s Office/URC: ASPT Summary Revisions

07.30.15.04 
From Sam Catanzaro, Provost’s Office/URC: ASPT – Comments Only
An ASPT discussion was held by the Faculty Caucus Executive Committee Members following the adjournment.
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